Agenda item for 22 March 2007 Senate meeting:

Car Parking – Principles for Paid Parking and Representation on TAPPAC

Proposal by Mr Mark Starkey, Senator elected by and from the general staff of the University:

The rate of car parking cost increases:
At its 30 November 2006 meeting, Senate approved an increase in the cost of a range of car parking permit fees for 2007, and principles for parking to guide the future governance by the Traffic & Parking Advisory Committee of parking arrangements at University sites.

The Annual Report of the Paid Parking Scheme, which appeared in the agenda papers, stated that, prior to 2004, fees had increased annually in accordance with movements in the CPI.  I have tracked fee increases since paid parking was introduced at St Lucia in 1994.  My records below show that the prices of common permits have risen  (ignoring the one-off jump attributable to the introduction of GST) by 95% in the period before 2005, or an average of 8%-9% per annum, compared to CPI increases for Brisbane, reported by the Australian Bureau of Statistics, of just over 3% per annum.
Since 2005, rises have been of the order of 20% per annum.
STAFF CARPARKING PERMIT FEES – ST LUCIA ($)1

	Year
	Permit Type

	
	Red
	Blue
	 Multi-level

	1994
	214
	107
	428

	1995
	218 (1.9)
	109 (1.9)
	250 (-42.0)

	1996
	250 (14.7)
	125 (14.7)
	300 (16.6)

	1997
	280 (12.0)
	140 (12.0)
	343 (13.3)

	1998
	310 (10.7)
	155 (10.7)
	380 (11.7)

	1999
	310 (0.0)
	155 (0.0)
	380 (0.0)

	          20002
	320 
	160
	393 

	          20013
	330 (6.5)
	165 (6.5)
	404 (6.3)

	2002
	416 (26.1)
	208 (30.0)
	520 (32.3)

	2003
	416 (0.0)
	208 (0.0)
	520 (0.0)

	2004
	428 (2.9)
	215 (3.4)
	534 (2.7)

	2005
	520 (21.5)
	260 (20.9)
	650 (21.7)

	2006
	624 (20.0)
	312 (20.0)
	780 (20.0)

	2007
	749 (20.0)
	374 (20.0)
	780 (0.0)

	Rise 1994-20074
	535 (250.0)
	267 (250.0)
	212 (160.0)


1  Percentage increase over previous year shown in brackets.

2  Increase due to GST payable from 1 July 2000.

3  Increase represents full year GST impost.

4  Includes GST component.  For multi-level, rise is 1995-2007.  
It is clearly understood that fee increases:

(a) have helped to accelerate the growth of parking infrastructure;  and

(b) are meant to have a disincentive component – something to encourage people to think about alternative modes of transport to the campuses, particularly St Lucia.  
The objective embodied in (b) is being met  – the St Lucia Site Development Plan approved by Senate 30 November 2006 states that the number of car parks per head of campus population continues to decline.
My concern with fee rises is the rate of increase. The cost of red and blue permits has now increased 250% in the last 14 years – an average annual rise of nearly 18% or nearly six times the rate of the cost-of-living and about five times the rate of staff salary increases.

I note that the loans to finance parking structures are paid off in 2-5 years – something many borrowers could only dream of.  The economic life of the structures will probably be at least 50 years.
The indiscriminate effect of fees on staff and students:

In terms of encouraging drivers to consider alternative means of transport, I think we need to be conscious that the alternatives are not true alternatives for many employees and students, particularly those who 

· work irregular hours;  or

· live away from coordinated public transport; or 

· use private transport due to their family obligations.

People in these situations are particularly penalised by the rises.  
I believe that the University should be balancing its paid parking scheme objectives against its objectives of:

· enhancing the flexibility and productivity of its staff;  and

· achieving a work-life balance for staff.

If an employee is spending 3 hours a day on public transport to get to and from UQ, when she could do it in half that time in a car, she is less likely to be able to put more time into her work, and she will definitely be spending less time with her family and undertaking community activities.  She should expect to pay to park in decent structures and recognise that fees exist to encourage those better able to use public transport to use it.  But should she have to put up with rises of 20% per annum, ad infinitum?
It is argued that the cost of parking at St Lucia is moderate by comparison with CBD parking and that “it is equivalent to the cost of a cup of coffee per day”.  The St Lucia campus is located several kilometres from the CBD and does not have the variety of public transport options available in the CBD (eg, proximity to railway lines).  The value of land differs from that in the CBD.
Scope for improved consultation:

I think that there is scope to achieve greater balance and consideration in not only the paid parking scheme, but car parking decisions generally, by enhancing the consultative role of the Traffic & Parking Policy Advisory Committee (TAPPAC).

While parking is not a statutory condition of employment, many staff see it as part of the employment relationship and wish to be consulted about major proposed changes.

Some years ago, the Secretary and Registrar agreed that the Annual Parking Report would go to the Joint Consultative Committee (now the General Staff Consultative Committee) before it went to Senate, but this seems to have lapsed.

I would like to see reports of the TAPPAC go to the GSCC and the Academic Staff Consultative Committee before they go to Senate (via Finance Committee).  Ideally, there should be elected staff and student representatives on the TAPPAC.
Professor Grigg is aware that representations are made from time-to-time from staff about parking policy unrelated to fees.  For example, last year Professor Grigg met with me and a representative of staff of the Library about a reduction in the long-standing proximity of parking for female Library staff working the evening shift.  The availability of the parking had been part of the solution to a highly visible staff safety and security dispute in the 1980s.
More recently, concerns have been raised about a change in policy, which has left staff members experiencing a temporary mobility disability with no-one to turn to in trying to get short-term access to parking bays for the disabled.
While matters such as these can be put right, the presence of a staff rep on the TAPPAC could have seen the matters dealt with in a more streamlined manner and even saved some heartache.

It might be argued by some that staff and student membership of the TAPPAC represents a conflict of interest, but as these members will be in the minority and will be bound by the terms of reference of the Committee, presumably embodied in the Principles for Parking, there seems to be little risk of inappropriate decision-making, but a strong chance that debate will be enhanced and that staff and students, via their representatives, will feel that they have been consulted and had an opportunity to contribute to decision-making.
Motion:

Moved, Mr Starkey.

Seconded, Dr Bonnell
(a) That Clause 6 of the Principles of Car Parking be amended by adding the following: “Determination of fees will also take account of relativities such as the cost of living and staff salary increases, and the desire of the University to enhance the flexibility and productivity of its workforce and to achieve a work-life balance for its staff.”
(b) That membership of the Traffic & Parking Policy Advisory Committee be expanded to include an elected staff representative of each of the Academic Staff Consultative Committee and the General Staff Consultative Committee, and a student of the University, nominated by the President of the University of Queensland Union.

* * * * *
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